	MINUTE NUMBERS 836 - 837



Minutes of Licensing Committee

Meeting Date:

Thursday, 14 February 2008 starting at 7pm

Present:

Councillor J Alcock (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Legal Services Manager, Environmental Health Manager and 
Licensing Enforcement Officer

828

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors S Farnsworth, J Holgate and S Hoare.

829

MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 29 November 2007 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

830

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

831

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation.

832

PRESENTATION BY LICENSING ENFORCEMENT OFFICER

The Chairman introduced Lucia Varo, the Council’s Licensing Enforcement Officer, who gave a presentation on her work.  She reminded Members that Ribble Valley Borough Council has taken over the licensing function in November 2005.  The four key objectives of the licensing policy:

· prevention of crime and disorder;

· public safety;

· prevention of public nuisance;

· protection of children from harm.

She referred to licensable activities and how conditions could be attached to premises in relation to sale of alcohol by individuals, sale of alcohol by or on behalf of club, provision of regulated entertainment, provision of late night refreshment etc.

She informed Committee that inspections were carried out as follows:

· low risk every three years;

· medium risk every two years;

· high risk every one year;  and

· very high risk every six months.

She gave a breakdown of the number of licensed premises which currently totalled 303.  There were a number of other issues which she dealt with such as out of hours, observations, smoke free legislation, pub watch and outdoor organised events.

Members then asked a number of questions including rules and regulations on CCTV in pubs, involvement with planning, smoking regulations and drinking in public places. 

RESOLVED:
That Lucia be thanked for her informative and interesting presentation.

833

ANNUAL FEES

The Legal Services Manager asked Committee to determine the annual fees for hackney carriage and private hire vehicle licences.  She commented that in recent years licence fees had been uplifted annually in line with inflation.  If the fees were lifted purely by reference to inflation, which was currently 2½% the annual fees rounded up from 1 April 2008 would be as follows:

Taxi Licensing Charges

	Private Hire and Hackney Carriage 2008 from 1 April
	£

	Driver’s Renewal/Annual Licence
	£41

	Temporary/6 Month Licence
	£20.50

	Replacement Driver’s Badge
	£9.25

	Vehicle Licences
	

	Annual up to 3 years old
	£136.50

	Six months – over 3 years but not exceeding 7 years
	£72

	Four months – over 7 years
	£52

	Discount on previous licence (1/12th annual)
	£11.25

one full month

	Transfer on licence ownership
	£20.50

	New or replacement plates
	£11

	New or replacement 
	(£21.50)

	Private Hire Operators Licence from 1 Dec to 30 Nov per annum
	£126

	Log Books 100 sheets each
	£1.25


She also referred to the discussions which had taken place in 2007 about increasing the hackney carriage licence fee by an amount which would pay for the cost of a survey over three years.  Committee had decided not to carry out the survey so no provision had been made.  This decision needed to be reviewed and if Committee intended to carry out such a survey in the next three years then it may be necessary to build up the necessary funds.  She informed Committee that there was no impetus from current licence holders to carry out such a survey.

At the meeting of Committee on 29 November 2007 information had been provided about fees charged by adjacent areas.  Whilst she felt that basing this Council’s fees on those adjacent areas was not an acceptable way to set such fees the different methods of charging by various adjacent authorities had highlighted areas which might inform the view of this Committee.  In particular, the current practice of charging an annual fee for a private hire operator’s licence, irrespective of the number of vehicles the operator had could be reconsidered.  She felt that Committee may wish to consider either having a fee based on two separate levels, for example operators with five vehicles or fewer or operators with five vehicles or more, or alternatively, a fee per additional vehicle.  The Council’s Licensing Officer had reviewed the Council’s records and, based on her experience of the costs and work generated, felt that an appropriate fee per additional vehicle would be £10.  Members then discussed this matter in some detail, in particular in relation to the age of vehicles.  

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
Committee agree to increase the current fees as shown at Table 2 above save in relation to private hire operators licences in respect of which;  

2.
Committee agree to apply an annual uplifting to the operator’s fee for an operator with five vehicles or fewer, with an additional fee payable of £10 per vehicle operated thereafter; for the avoidance of doubt to include additional vehicles added during the year of the annual licence above the threshold of five vehicles.

834

AGE LIMIT ON VEHICLES

The Legal Services Manager gave a report to Committee in relation to imposing an age limit on licensed vehicles.  

She reminded Members that at their meeting held on 29 November 2007 information had been provided in relation to a possible policy of recommending age limits for licensed vehicles.  Committee had asked that further consideration be given to a policy on age limits.  Following that meeting the Council’s Legal Services Manager had written to licence holders to inform them that this matter was being considered.  Representations had been made in relation to the age of vehicles and were included as an Appendix to the report.  

In addition, two hackney carriage vehicle proprietors had attended at the office in person to express their support for the imposition of age limits on vehicles.  They supported the imposition for two reasons, firstly to improve public safety and secondly to improve the quality of vehicles and applicants and therefore the standing of the service.  She reported on age limits on vehicles in adjacent areas.  She also highlighted that when comparing arrangements with other areas it also important to consider other constraints which affect the types of vehicles/drivers eg extra driver’s tests etc.  Further, the policy would be subject to appeal on refusal to the Magistrates’ Court and, therefore, should include the right to request a hearing before the sub Committee.  

Details were then given on the age of both hackney carriage and private hire vehicles currently licensed by the Council.  The Legal Services Manager pointed out that a balance had to be struck between the objective of ensuring that vehicles were of a satisfactory standard against the cost to licence holders, the effect it would have on their livelihood, and also any environmental consequences.  She also was aware that the age of vehicles was not necessarily an indication of their condition and there were other factors which could be considered, such as mileage or type of vehicle.  She pointed out that at present the Council relies on the testing centre to filter out any vehicles which are not fit to be licensed.  The testing centre also took steps to ensure that the vehicle appearance was satisfactory.  However, she recognised that in some cases older vehicles could appear worn or shabby and this could discourage use.  

Members also voiced their concern about placing a restriction on some vehicles and made the point that a blanket ban may detrimentally affect operators who had looked after their vehicle in spite of its age.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
agree to impose a restriction on the age of vehicles to be licensed;

2.
agree the maximum age limit suggested of 8 years;

3.
invite a representative from Bee Mill Garage to the next meeting of this Committee to discuss the implications of imposing an age limit on hackney carriage and private hire vehicles;

4.
defer the date of implementation of any age restriction pending the comments of Bee Mill Garage;  and

5.
also defer the issue of allowing a period of a further two years for vehicles which were currently licensed over the proposed threshold, ie two further renewals providing vehicles were licensed continuously and fully tested.

835

EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
That by nature of the next items of business being exempt information under Category 7 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be now excluded from the meeting.

836

REPORT IN RELATION TO HEARINGS BEFORE THE LICENSING 



SUB‑COMMITTEE ON 11 JANUARY 2008

The Legal Service Manager gave details of the decisions made by the Licensing Sub Committee on 11 January 2008 and asked Members to consider the matters arising from the Sub Committee hearings.

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
note the decisions made by the Licensing Sub Committee;  and

2.
instruct the Legal Services Manager to:

(i)
make arrangements for training of Members; and

(ii)
to arrange for separate Members to deal with each type of appeal.

837

UPDATE IN RELATION TO APPEALS AND REVIEWS

The Legal Services Manager informed Committee of the current position in relation to appeals and reviews.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

The meeting closed at 8.30pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Diane Rice (414418).
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